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Sutton upon Derwent Parish Council

Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting
held on Monday 18 January 2016 at 7.30pm at Sutton upon Derwent Village Hall
Present:- 

Chairman: 

Elizabeth Rogers
Councillors: 

E Rees, H Davis, B Green, A Hardcastle, K Hobman, G Stephenson
Clerk (Acting):

Mrs Yvonne Eggleston
Ward Cllr:

Kay West
21 parishioners were present

149/15

To record any Apologies for Absence

001/16

Ward Cllr S Lane
150/15

To record any Register of Interests

002/16

Cllr A Hardcastle declared an interest in item 156/15, planning application 15/03948/PLF
151/15
To hear any matters raised by attending Parishioners with the consent of the

003/16             Chairman (10 minutes maximum)
None
156/15

To note and process any Planning Matters

009/16            15/03948/PLF Land North of Herrington Park, Main Street, Sutton upon Derwent – Siting
                       of 5 holiday lodges (caravans) and associated works and infrastructure for Mr & Mrs M
                       Robb

After hearing comments made by several members of the public, the Parish Council

discussed the application. 
It was agreed that the following comments should be made on the application. 

The Parish Council OBJECT STRONGLY to this proposal because:-

It is for the development of a greenfield site in the open countryside, outside the
development limits of this village. This is contrary to the East Yorkshire Borough Wide
Local Plan, the submitted East Riding Local Plan and our draft Neighbourhood Plan which
was written in consultation with East Riding Council Officers, and which is supported by
the majority of the residents.

The application is misleading as the land is understood to be for agricultural use only. It
concerns us that there have been several different designations on information provided
by the ERYC Planning Department. Consultation letters refer to " Full Planning
Permission", the on-line application form states "Siting of five holiday lodges" and verbal
reports from the Planning Officer are for a designation of " Change of use only".

There seems little point in having development limits and plans if these are going to be
ignored.

Development on this site would adversely affect the character of this small rural village,
the countryside and the landscape and would also open the doors for much more
extensive development. The site covers a greater area than the existing Herrington Park.
The cumulative impact of its’ extension would be detrimental to the neighbourhood, being
widely visible across open farmland.

Noise, increased vehicle movements and light pollution would affect wildlife and cause
loss of amenity to neighbours.

Drainage of the site is of major concern. The site is higher than residential properties on
Main Street which are already adversely affected by its’ run off. The drainage and
sewerage infrastructure of the village is already at capacity and there have been several
occasions in which homes, roads and footpaths have been flooded when roadside drains
and sewers have overflowed. Any development on this site would increase this risk.

The consultation comment from Yorkshire Water is inaccurate when it refers to the
‘site’s existing drainage system’, as there isn’t any. The proposal shows foul water being
connected to the existing drainage system of Park House which is a private dwelling.

Sutton upon Derwent is not a tourist destination. There is no shop, very limited
transport and few amenities other than the already busy public house. Use of a car is
essential to access amenities and attractions in York and further afield.

Development on this site does not meet Local and National Planning Policy. We already
have a 75 pitch caravan park in the parish which has amenities for visitors and a
Caravan Club Touring Site in the village. Additionally, there are very many more
established tourist sites of this nature in the immediate vicinity.

There is no proven need for expansion of Herrington Park where occupancy of the
existing lodges is already low. Permission was recently gained for the construction of a
large lodge to accommodate 12 additional guests. This is yet to be constructed. Until this
is done, and its’ occupancy tested, there can be no justification for further expansion.

We have serious concerns about road safety since Herrington Park is accessed from
Main Street via a narrow gated drive. Vehicles queueing in the road to enter have been
involved in ‘near misses’ with other traffic approaching on the blind bend where visibility is
restricted by the hedges and walls of surrounding properties.

The Paris Council request that this application be referred to the western Area
Planning Sub-Committee and that members make a site visit in advance of its
meeting.
Proposed: Cllr Stephenson, Seconded: Cllr Green. Unanimously agreed by all.
15/03916/PLF Swallow Barn, Main Street, Sutton upon Derwent – Erection of a single storey extension to front and side, alterations and installation of roof-lights to the rear for Canon Bill Merrington 
No comments were made.

Proposed: Cllr Rogers Seconded: Cllr Green. All were in favour.

16/00051/PLF Manor Farm Amenity Land, Main Street, Sutton upon Derwent – change of

 use  from amenity land, currently leased for car-parking, to use as an extension to the

 existing graveyard at St Michael and All Saints Church for Rev Ian Kitchen

Full support for this application was proposed.

Proposed: Cllr Rogers Seconded: Cllr Green. Agreed by all.

152/15

To approve the minutes of the previous meeting and release for publication if
004/16            approved

Proposed by Cllr A Hardcastle, seconded by Cllr K Hobman that the minutes be approved and signed in readiness for publication. Agreed by all - Action YE
153/15

To discuss any matters arising from the minutes of the previous meeting:
005/16
142/15a   Neighbourhood Plan

It was agreed that the figures presented last year by former councillor, P Kirby should be looked at. – Action BG
A meeting to discuss the Neighbourhood Plan was arranged for Monday 8th February at 7.30pm. 


142/15b    Children’s Playing Field

 Lease     The Lease has been returned. Julian Pheby will be asked to re-look at it. 
  - Action ERogers
                        Maintenance The Playing Field has been inspected and a report submitted to the Parish   
 Council. Cllr Stephenson will identify any actions which need to be taken. This will be
 revisited at the next meeting to arrange for any maintenance issues to be resolved when
 the weather improves. – Action – GS, All
                        Grant funding The Clerk reported that on ERYC’s receipt of the Accreditation 


 Certificate, the Active Fit grant monies will be made available to us. Action - YE


142/15d    Public Footpaths: 

 

Extension from Village to Pylon Corner The footpath is currently under water. 
No actions can be taken at this time.
The Bottoms A response from ERYC regarding the dissolution of this path in the 1980’s has not yet been received. As the footpath is currently under water, no further action can be taken at this time.
142/15e    Defibrillators Cllr Green reported that the Village Hall committee have agreed for the need of a defibrillator in the village. They have offered to pay 50% of the cost to the Parish Council. The Tennis Club have offered £100 towards the cost.

Cllr Green reported that if purchased through Yorkshire ambulance, the cost would be in the region of £1500.

Suitable charities and ERYC could be approached for funding.
It should be noted that there will be maintenance costs incurred.
Elvington has a training machine which the Parish Council may be able to borrow.
It was agreed that this matter should be progressed.
Proposed: Cllr Rogers Seconded: Cllr Stephenson All were in favour.



143/15d   Notice Boards It was agreed that the notice boards should be examined. 
– Action BG & GS



 147/15     Precept 2016/17 The Precept was set for the next financial year.


 Proposed: Cllr Green Seconded: Cllr Davis. All were in favour.
154/15

Agenda items
006/16
                       i)        Village maintenance schedule

          Sandhill Lane signs – a proposal has been received from ERYC that the height of

          the village nameplates be reduced to allow better visibility for residents exiting their

          drives. This was considered to be impractical and that the original proposal of

          removing the sign on the northern side be reverted to.

          It was agreed that a letter should be written to ERYC requesting a site visit. 

          – Action YE
          Salt bin near Sutton Bridge – a request has been sent to ERYC via Mr Jim

    McGovern for the reinstatement of the bin.
    Drainage outside Field House – a response from the Highways Dept at ERYC is

    to be pursued. – Action YE
ii)        Flooding in the village – Dalton House, Main Street, was flooded over Christmas

           and again at New Year. This is a frequent occurance with this property.
           Main Street from the Church to the bridge was closed. There was a long delay in

           setting up the ‘Road Closed’ signs.
           Wynam Lane was flooded because the sewer backed up.

                                 The entrance to Derwent Park Close was flooded owing to the backing up of the

           drains.

           Hagg Bridge was closed.

           The gulley was blocked at Field House, Main Street.

           Floods at Grange Farm, Newton Road claimed 2 vehicles.

           Sewers backed up at the Old Orchard which affected neighbouring properties.

           A request is to be made to the Highways Dept to visit Field House and Grange
  

           Farm - Action YE
iii) Risk Assessment for Beacon Green – this is on-going. To be an agenda item at the next meeting - Action GS
iv) Emergency Plan – this has been updated by Cllrs Rogers and Green
v) Renewal of PC Insurance with Zurich – this has been actioned and the certificate received.
vi) Walkabout Schedule – item covered in Village Maintenance Schedule
vii) Equipment Storage – appropriate storage for the projector and screen has been found.
viii) Standing Orders – these need updating. Cllr Green offered to look for a model on the ERNLLCA website – Action BG
155/15

To note and approve the Monthly Financial Report for December 2015
007/16

The monthly financial report for December 2015 was tabled and accepted by all
councillors.

Proposed: Cllr Rogers, Seconded: Cllr Davis
156/15 
To note and approve any Requests for Payment and any other requests for
008/16             payments received

1) Mrs Y Eggleston £257.50 - salary
2) Mrs E Rogers £258.99 - purchase of laptop
3) Zurich £303.98 – insurance premium

4) Mr B Green £7.00 – power lead

5) The Play Inspection Co £78.00 – inspection of Playing Field

6) Mrs Y Eggleston £25.20 – printer ink and paper
Proposed:  Cllr Rees Seconded: Cllr Davis Agreed by all that these payments should be made.

156/15(contd)
Notices of Decisions Received:
009/16            15/02721/PLF Mill House - Erection of a two storey extension to existing outbuildings to
form garage with annexe above, alterations to existing garage/store and erection of first
floor extension to allow use as games room/gym and erection of a timber play structure


Planning permission granted with conditions



15/03224/PLF Herrington Park – Erection of five holiday cottages with associated works

and infrastructure

Planning permission refused
157/15

To hear and note any correspondence matters
010/16

All correspondence was tabled and noted

158/15

To conduct any other business by consent of the Chairman
011/16
Queen’s 90th birthday: ERNLLCA has circulated a guide to celebrations for the Queen’s upcoming birthday. Beacons will be lit across the country. The Pageant Officer and Insurance Company are to be consulted to check that all approvals are still valid for the beacon in the village to be lit. - Action YE

Cllr Green has agreed to liaise with the Village Hall Committee about a joint event.
Over 60’s Club: A letter of thanks was received from Pam Street on behalf of the club for the donation made towards the Christmas lunch. Unfortunately, because of dwindling numbers, it has been decided that it’s not viable to continue with the club. 
Buckingham Palace Garden Parties: An invitation for nominations to attend the garden parties has been received. No body felt that they wished to be put in the draw.

Resignation: Cllr Davis announced that he will be standing down from the Parish Council at the end of the current financial year.
159/15

To fix the date and time of the next meeting

012/16

Monday 15 February 2016 at 7.30pm
There being no other business the Chairman closed the meeting at 9.50pm
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